2024 届高三年级 10 月份大联考

英语试题

本试题卷共8页。全卷满分120分。考试用时120分钟。

注意事项:

- 1. 答题前, 先将自己的姓名、准考证号填写在答题卡上, 并将准考证号条形码粘贴在答题卡上的指定位置。
- 2.选择题的作答:每小题选出答案后,用 2B 铅笔把答题卡上对应题目的答案标号涂黑,写在试题卷、草稿纸和答题卡上的非答题区域均无效。
- 3.非选择题的作答:用签字笔直接写在答题卡上对应的答题区域内。写在试题卷、草稿纸和答题卡上的非答题区域均无效。
 - 4.考试结束后,请将本试题卷和答题卡一并上交。

第一部分 阅读(共两节。满分 50 分)

第一节 (共 15 小题;每小题 2.5 分,满分 37.5 分)

阅读下列短文,从每题所给的A、B、C、D四个选项中选出最佳选项。

Α

In honor of the 70th anniversary of the Beijing People's Art Theater, we select a group of its original works.

Thunderstorm

Playwright: Cao Yu

Thunderstorm was the first work of Cao Yu. Praised as one of China's most enduring dramas of the 20th century, Thunderstorm tells of a tragedy(悲劇)between two families during the 1920s, The intense conflicts are all presented in a day's time within the drama.

Sunrise

Playwright: Cao Yu

Sunnse is set in Tianjin in the 1930s. It centers on the tragedy of Chen Bailu. It discloses the social conflicts and unfortunate life of those living at the bottom of society at that time. The drama also expresses the longing for brightness indicated by the name and order of its four acts—dawn, dusk, midnight and sunrise.

Rickshaw Boy

Playwright: Mei Qian

The drama Rickshaw of Boy is adapted from the novel of Lao She, a Chinese literary giant. It tells the sad story of Xiangzi, a rickshaw boy in Beijing in the 1920s who dreams of running his' own firm. However, after a series of misfortunes. Xiangzi is no longer an honest and optimistic young country boy.

The Teahouse

Playwright; Lao She

Consisting of three acts, the play tells stories taking place in the Beijing Yutai Teahouse and the fate of Wang Lifa, the owner of the teahouse. It mirrors the great social changes in China from 1898 to the 1940s. The Teahouse is also the first Chinese drama production to be performed overseas.

1. Which story takes place within a day's time?

A. Thunderstorm.

B. Sunrise.

C. Rickshaw Boy.

D. The Teahouse

2. What may the title of Sunrise imply?

A. The desire for brightness.

B. The dream of Chen Bailu.

C. The social conflict at that time.

D. The order of the acts in the drama.

- 3. What do Rickshaw Boy and The Teahouse have in common?
- A. Both dramas are sad stories.
- B. Both plays are written by Lao She.
- C. Both stories are set in the same place.
- D. Both stories are made up of three scenes.

Like most of his classmates. Zhang Yixuan is facing academic pressure as he is preparing to attend the national college entrance examination, or gaokao, next year. However, compared with playing smartphones and games, Zhang Yixuan prefers spending his summer vacation walking in wild nature, meeting little creatures like crabs. His bedroom is packed with dozens of "living treasures" that he has collected from the outdoors, including insects, fish, and crabs.

It is the microscope that his father bought hi m that makes the bedroom look more like a mini-biology lab than anything else and it's a place where Zhang can devote himself to identifying or observing crabs day and night. With the help of the microscope, Zhang buries, Himself in studying the natural world. Sometimes he spends hours simply examining the leg of a crab. It was his deep interest in nature that led Zhang into a new world of discovery.

Last year, a group of crabs caught Zhang's attention since they looked unusual compared with the commonly seen ones in Rongxian county, where he lives. He decided to take seven of them home. After much observation and lots of researches by reading related articles and documents. Zhang speculated that it must be a new species. And it proved to be true by experts.

The hardworking and gifted teenager is very grateful to his parents for their understanding and support. His father Zhang Lefei, who was born in a rural area, loved catching fish and crabs himself at an early age. So he and his wife would take their son out into nature to explore as much as possible and would allow him to observe crabs quietly without any disturbs.

They say interest is the best teacher. And so are parents, it seems

4. What does paragraph 1 mainly tell us about Zhang Yixuan?

A. His hobbies

B. His character.

C. His academic pressure.

D. His relationship with others.

5. Where does Zhang Yixuan carry out his research?

A. In the wild:

B. In his school.

C. in his bedroom.

D. In a biology lab.

6. What does the underlined word "speculated" in paragraph 3 probably mean?

A. Showed.

B. Inferred.

C. Argued.

D. Suggested.

A. To share their interest.

7. What is the author's purpose of mentioning Zhang's parents? B. To show their support.

C. To indicate their effort.

D. To reveal their background.

C

Disability is an unavoidable outcome of living. There is no perfect body or mind. And there is no normal body or mind. In other words, no one is perfectly "able" Everyone faces limitations, and some might face more severe limitations at different times in life through age, illness, or other unexpected occurrences. Having a disability, however, should not stop anyone from learning. As a result of several recent international movements, schools in nations around the world now provide inclusive education, which means that students with disabilities have access to the common curriculum (课程) in the general education classroom.

English language instructors need to provide equal instruction to all learners in inclusive settings. Online learning has made it possible for many students with different kinds of disabilities to access classes and learning materials that were once out of reach or difficult to obtain. However, whenever teachers do not adopt necessary measures to accommodate as widely as possible in digital spaces, they sometimes unknowingly create barriers for students with disabilities. It is our responsibility as educators to be aware of that.

While we are acquiring or updating skills for teaching online, we should give equal attention to understanding how to accommodate students with disabilities in a digital learning environment. When we do not make our classes accommodating to all students, some students are left behind through no fault of their own. Whenever we work to create inclusive learning environments, we provide support for all students, with or without disabilities.

The online learning environment provides multiple ways to make learning interesting through media, and technology tools. It is important not to use technology just for the sake of attracting attention, however, but to use it because it has a learning purpose that you are clear about. For instance, don't show a video just because it's fun, but because it helps achieve a learning goal.

- 8. What can be inferred from the first paragraph?
- A. Inclusive education has limitations.
- B. It is unavoidable to have a disability.
- C. The disabled should have equal chances to learn.
- D. Those with disabilities have difficulty in learning.
- 9. What makes learning materials more accessible to the disabled:
 - A. Online learning.
- B. Instructors' help.
- C. The digital space.
- D. The updating skill.
- 10. What can we know about the author?
 - A. He is a doctor.
- B He is an educator.
- C. He teaches English.
- D. He does research on disabilities.
- 11. What may be the proper reason for playing a song in class?
 - A. To provide more media.
- B. To show new technology.
- C. To rid students of barriers.
- D. To help achieve a learning aim.

D

Brynn Schulte nearly died two times when she was a baby. At one point she needed emergency surgery for bleeding in her brain. No one knew what was wrong. Then, a test that looked at her full genetic details found a rare bleeding disorder. Catching the disorder early saved her life. "You have this hopeless feeling when you don't



really know what's going on," said her father, Mike Schulte. He noted that the test made a difference in finding the cause and "getting her the right care that she needed almost immediately."

Brynn, now 4, got the genetic testing as part of a clinical trial, the results of which were published recently in The Journal of the American Medical Association. Testing all of the details of a person's genes is called "whole genome", testing. Whole genome tests are much better than narrowly targeted tests when it comes to finding genetic differences, called abnormalities, which can cause disease. The study found 40% percent of these abnormalities compared to 27 percent with more commonly used tests targeting only some genetic diseases.

Whole genome tests could solve the problem of doing several narrowly targeted tests on babies, which still might not find the disorder. Experts warn there are some problems because labs vary in how they understand results. Also, whole genome tests are more expensive and less likely to be covered by insurance.

But researchers hope that whole genome tests will at some point be used for millions of hospitalized babies with rare and difficult conditions. The US National Human Genome Research Institute has found that around 350 million people around the world live with Tare disorders. And it found that about 80 percent of the more than 7,000 conditions are genetic.

- 12 How did Mike Schulte feel about the test?
- A Proud B Grateful C Unclear D Hopeless
- 13 In finding genetic diseases.
- A narrowly targeted tests are easier
- B commonly used tests take longer
- C whole genome tests focus on babies
- D. whole genome tests are more accurate
- 14 What disadvantage do whole genome tests have?
- A. They cost a lot
- B. The process is complex
- C. The disorder might not be found
- D. Their results are hard to understand
- 15. Where is the text most likely found?

A. In a blog

B. In a medical record.

C. In a newspaper

D In a letter

第二节(共5小型,每小数25分,满分125分)

复读下西垣文,从垣文后的选项中发出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。选项中有两项为多**余**选项

End of Heat, the 14th solar term of the year, implies that most parts in China are getting rid of the hot summer and entering autumn. 46

Enjoying clouds

When the End of Heat somes, summer heat is gone. Clouds in the sky scatter around forming different shapes. There is a saying that goes, "Enjoying the clouds of various forms in July and August (lunar month)."

Autumn weariness

There is a saving that goes, "People tend to feel sleepy in spring, doze in summer and feel tired in autumn."

As the weather becomes cool during End of Heat, many people will feel tired and weary, which is called "autumn weariness". 17. Get enough sleep, do more exercises and keep plants indoor to help.

Eating Duck

Duck has a sweet flavor and according to traditional Chinese medicine it has a "cool" nature. 18 There are many recipes for cooking duck such as roast duck, cooked duck with lemon, smoked duck with walnut dressing and sautéed duck with ginger shoots. The tradition of eating duck during the End of Heat period is still popular in dekiza China.

The Fishing Season Festival

19. During this period, the Fishing Season Festival is held in regions along the coastline of the East China Sea in Zhejiang Province. The festival is held on the day when the fishing ban ends and fishermen can start fishing again. Due to high temperatures in the sea, stocks of fish remain and become mature. 20_

- A. It is a sign that the human body needs rest.
- B. For fishermen, the End of Heat is a season of harvest.
- C. End of Heat is also the busy harvest season for farmers.
- D. People can enjoy many kinds of scafood during this period.
- E. A folk tradition is to eat duck during the End of Heat period.
- F. The following are things that you should know about End of Heat.
- G. The traditional Chinese solar calendar divides the year into 24 solar terms.
- 第二部分 语言运用(共两节,满分30分)
- 第一节 (共15小题:每小题1分,满分15分)
- 选项。阅读下面短文,从每题所给的A、B、C、D四个选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳

They walk down the catwalk, slim figures displaying the latest designs with cool, confident looks on their faces to match. The model quartet (四人组), a 21 group on online platforms like short-video site Douyin, is made up of four female _22_ retired from different careers. At an average age of 71, they _23_ more than 100 million views online and over 3million 24 with their online fashion videos alone. Their videos produce 25 content that is helping many to face the <u>26</u> of an aging society. Through the latest communications. Platforms, they show that it's 27 possible to age gracefully and attractively.

The close friends met two decades ago. None of them had had any 28 in fashion before. But they held similar 29 in an industry that allowed them to be kept busy after 30 . . Shooting videos can reflect their real state of mind and body from all angles. Accepting aging as a 31 process and accepting wrinkles, gray hair will help the elderly 32 the fulfillment of daily life. The model quartet wants to show other elderly people that they can lead 33 lives like this. They also want the message to 34 young people, that they can look forward to old age positively, and that they can create a bright 35 together with the elderly.

21. A. popular	B. gentle	C. generous	D. brave.
22. A. netizens	B juniors	C. seniors	D. citizens
23. A. judge	B. attract	C. encourage	D. create
24 A. donors	B. stars	C. directors	D. fans
25. A. satisfying	B. astonishing	C. inspiring	D. demanding
26. A. result	B. challenge	C. interaction	D. process
27. A. completely	B. physically	C. currently	D. technically
28. A. expectation	B. courage	C. desire	D. experience

29. A. interest B. power C. personality D. appearance 30. A. retirement B. graduation C. communication D. reflection 31. A. cultural B. natural C. legal D. typical 32. A. wish B. request C. value D. order 33. A. independent B. simple C. ordinary D. meaningful 34. A. match with B. focus on C. meet with D. get to 35. A. idea B. future C. business D. spot

第二节(共10小题, 每小题15分, 满分15分)

阅读下面短文,在空白处填入1个适当的单词或括号内单词的正确形式。

Today most of the world's money is made up of paper. Though payments are often made with plastic eards or by other technologies, virtual money (36) (seem) to be the next big thing. The idea of paper money started in China. For much of Chinese history, what most people thought of 37 money were small coins with holes in the middle. These coins 38 (but) on a piece of string, 100 coins to a bunch. Normally, ten bunches were kept on the same string, 39 could be very heavy to carry around.

40 (solve) this problem, beginning around Tang Dynasty, businessmen would deposit(存款) their coins with someone, and for a receipt, that person would give them a piece of paper 41 (call) feigian, or "flying money". Then when the businessman did business, he could use that paper instead of having to carry a truckload of coins around. This finally led to the 42 (print) of paper money as we know it today by the early 11th century. Depending upon 43 era, paper money may have been worth quite a lot or may have been nearly 44 (worth). However, paper money was 45 (simple) too convenient to give up, and so in the end it replaced coins.

第三部分 写作(共两节,满分40分)

第一节 (満分 15 分)

假定你是李华,高三学习压力大,外教让同学之间以写纸条的方式互相鼓励,你选择写给你的同桌 Ryan, 因为他最近有些焦虑。内容包括:

1.安慰对方:

2.给予鼓励。

注意:

1.写作词数应为80左右:

2.请按如下格式在答题卡的相应位置作答。

Dear Ryan,

Yours sincerely,

Li Hua

阅读下面材料,根据其内容和所绘段落开头语续写两段,使之构成一篇完整的短文。

Kat was learning to adapt to the new home, but Aunt Lucy sensed that deep inside her niece was a place that no one could reach. She had set up a barrier to keep herself from others since her parents passed away. She made friends at school, but never had close friends. Kat was a loner and too proud to tell anyone why she fixed with her aunt. Back home, in Kat's heart, not her own home, she often helped do housework but was unwilling to participate in any entertainment. It seemed that she was interested in nothing. Kat even told Lucy that she didn't 'want to go to school. Aunt Lucy decided to do something to change all that

Aunt Lucy was a teacher and her home was filled with books. Lucy got an idea that it might be helpful to lead Kat to a world of books, where Kat could heal(新意) herself by reading. She told the young girl there was a wonderful world in the library. "Read, and you will learn where you came from and where you're going. You will understand more about life and dreams, baby." Sitting on the doorway side by side with Kat, Lucy said. Kat looked up at the moon in the sky with her hands supporting her head. "Dreams?" Kat repeated the last word of her aunt and seemed to ask herself. "Yes, dreams. You can become anybody you want to be, a movie star, a scientist, or a sport legend." Aunt: Lucy put her arm on Kat's shoulder and answered her niece. Kat turned to her aunt and said seriously. "Fwant to be a doctor to help children who lose their parents." "But you have to get an education first." Lucy told her.

注意:

1.续写词数应为150左右;

2. 诸桉如下格式在答题卡的相应位置作答。

Kat became crazy about reading and found a new world in books.

Instead of pursuing her initial dream to be a doctor, she chose to be a teacher like Lucy

